[image: image1.png]A 0ALC



OXFORDSHIRE ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS

Town Hall, Market Place, Wallingford, Oxfordshire OX10 0EG
Telephone: 0751 9367709 or 0774 6943076     www.oalc.org.uk     email: info@oalc.org.uk


Possibly returning to physical parish council meetings from 7th May

The Regulations enabling virtual town and parish council meetings come to an end at midnight on 6th May 2021. So a return to face to face meetings is expected from 7th May despite continued uncertainty about coronavirus.

Luke Hall MP, Minister of State for Regional Growth and Local Government, sent a letter on 25th March to council leaders (attached). The letter explains that the government, despite extensive lobbying, is not going to roll the Regulations over for another year, pleading a very full parliamentary timetable together with a belief that primary legislation is needed. 

A legal challenge to this view has been lodged with the High Court. The Association of Democratic Service Officers, Lawyers in Local Government and Hertfordshire County Council contend that primary legislation is not necessary. This challenge is supported by NALC and the LGA and will be heard in the week beginning 19th April. Time is running out and the outcome is unknown so a return to physical meetings needs to be planned for even if that planning proves to be unnecessary. 

When the Regulations allowing virtual meetings lapse councils will go back to working according to the requirements of Local Government Act 1972.

The government believe that with the vaccine roll out and with suitable mitigation measures in place it will be possible to return to face to face meetings. They have revised their guidance about use of council buildings but unfortunately fail to understand that the majority of parish councils don’t have a building – it’s the clerk’s bedroom/office together with the Village Hall.

The timescale that councils have to work within is:

	
	National
	Your council

	April 12th 
	Step 2 of lockdown easing – non-essential retail can open, outdoor attractions and pubs outdoors
	 Annual Meeting of the Parish, not obligatory this year but if you chose to have one it has to be between 1st March and 1st June. Hint have it online before 7th May

	May 6th 
	Midnight 6th May Regulations permitting virtual meetings cease

Elections
	Annual Meeting of the Council - 

Non-election year – any date in May hold it (virtually) before May 6th if at all possible

Election Year – within 14 days of 6th May

	May 17th
	Step 3 of lockdown easing – outdoor meetings and performances no more than 30 people, cinemas open


	Village Halls can reopen but at 50% capacity

	June 21st 
	Step 4 of lockdown easing – everything returns to normal


	Council accounts need to be approved and the relevant part of the AGAR sent to External Auditor Moore by 30th June

	July 1st 
	Council accounts need to be published before 1st July 2021


	


There is an awkward but critical window between 7th May and 21st June, when the Regulations end and before the full release from lockdown. 

If your council has elections this year your council needs to hold a meeting within 14 days of 6th May in that awkward window. There is also the audit deadline of 30th June to be coped with.

So what can councils do to continue functioning lawfully after 6th May?

Your council needs to discuss and decide how it is going to act in the months of May and June. It needs to be mindful of its democratic and legal obligations but equally of its health and safety obligations to its staff, the public and elected members. There are a number of possible options.

A. Hold face to face meetings. If the Regulations lapse on 7th May this would be the correct legal approach and would be in line with NALC’s advice which is set out below. However, we do understand there may be a natural reluctance to follow this advice.
“From May 2021, as face-to-face council meetings resume there will still be the risk to attendees of COVID-19 exposure. Councils should conduct a risk assessment in advance of a face to face meeting which should give consideration to what the council can do to reduce risk to councillors, staff and public including:

· Providing hand sanitiser to those entering the meeting room and making sure hand sanitiser is readily available in the room itself

· Staggering arrival and exit times for staff, councillors and members of the public

· Placing seating at least 2-metres apart

· Ensuring everyone wears face masks

· Holding paperless meetings

· If papers are provided, people should be discouraged from sharing with others and asked to take the papers with them at the end of the meeting to minimise how many people handle the papers

· Arranging seating so people are not facing each other directly

· Choosing a venue with good ventilation, including opening windows and doors where possible

· Choosing a large enough venue to allow distancing – this may mean choosing a different venue to what the council used before.

· The council (or venue owner/operator) will need to identify the venue’s maximum capacity in their risk assessment, taking into account the need for social distancing. Consider how the council will ensure this capacity is not exceeded and how it will manage the situation if more people wish to attend than capacity allows. For example, could meetings be live-streamed or could members of the public submit questions via email?

· If the venue has an NHS QR code to support test and trace then all attendees should register using that app, for those without access to the app they should register attendance in line with the venue’s test and trace procedure. NB all venues in hospitality, the tourism and leisure industry, close contact services, community centres and village halls must have a test and trace procedure
· Venues must conform with the government guidance for multi-purpose community facilities and for council buildings. If the venue is run by the council then the council must take responsibility for this, otherwise, the council can ask the venue to provide confirmation that they do conform to this guidance

· The council must understand and ensure it is acting in compliance with the latest government safer workplaces guidance
Managing staff:

· It would be advisable to inform the clerk and any other staff whose role involves supporting or attending council meetings, as soon as possible that the council will need to prepare to return to face to face meetings from May onwards. This will allow them to make the necessary preparations as described above, and also to allow time to engage with staff to alleviate any concerns they may have related to attending physical meetings again.

· Councils should consult with staff (ask for and consider their views to try and reach an agreement) about returning to work as part of their preparations for face to face meetings.

· The council must make the workplace (including council meetings) as safe as possible for staff, this includes undertaking a risk assessment, taking reasonable steps to reduce risks identified in the risk assessment, and ensure it is acting in compliance with the latest Government safer workplaces guidance
· ACAS have produced useful guidance for employers and employees related to COVID-19, including advice on how to support staff to return to the workplace and how to manage situations where staff may be worried or not wish to return.
It isn’t possible to delay the Annual Meeting following an election, these affected councils will need to meet safely in a physical location to elect a Chairman, sign acceptance of office etc.
There is an argument that the Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (Steps) (England) Regulations 2021 include an exception allowing a permitted organised gathering (face to face meeting) where it is necessary for certain purposes which include "for work purposes or the provision of voluntary or charitable services.” “
Councillors and the Clerk attending a meeting would probably fall under this. 
The letter from Luke Hall MP previously referred to includes the sentence: “Finally, while you do have a legal obligation to ensure that the members of the public can access most of your meetings, I would encourage you to continue to provide remote access to minimise the need for the public to attend meetings physically until at least 21 June…”
Which yet again entirely fails to appreciate the situation town and parish councils find themselves in. Live streaming from a Village Hall is not an option available to many councils!

B. Continue virtual meetings 

Some councils feel they want to continue virtual meetings due to a variety of reasons which include:

1. health and safety concerns
2. premises which aren’t capable of being made covid safe because of size or layout 

3. the difficulty of  conducting a meeting where members are 2m apart – deafness

4. duty of care to (younger unvaccinated) staff

5. unpredictability of numbers of public who may turn up

Continuing virtual meetings after 6th May are technically not permitted.  However, the likelihood of being challenged in the courts is low unless there is a contentious agenda item and a litigious member of the community. The Clerk may well advise against virtual meetings, their advice should be minuted but if the councillors decide to ignore the Clerks advice so be it. Various examples of case law could be offered in defence of the position of continued virtual meetings - "a valid meeting normally consist of people who can both see and hear each other" (Byng v London Life Association (1989) 1 All ER 560) and in March 2012 the government acknowledged this in their advice to charities about attendance at meetings. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/charities-and-meetings-cc48/charities-and-meetings#the-definition-and-forms-of-a-meeting  
C. Consider delegation of powers to the Clerk for a temporary defined period (say from 7th May to 17th May or 21st June), much as was done in March 2020 when no-one was sure where the pandemic was going. Have a meeting on or before 6th May to agree the delegation of powers to the Clerk.  Many (but not all) council functions can be delegated to a committee or to an officer. Councils may wish to consider a motion at their next meeting to provide for delegation to an officer any decision that must be made if the council is unable to hold a meeting.
Any delegation needs to be clear, specific and time-limited. There should also be a requirement to publish any decisions taken under the delegated authority as soon as possible.

A suggested form of words could be:

 "In response to the Covid-19 situation and after a thorough risk assessment  XXX parish council believe it is not safe to hold a physical council meeting. The council agrees to allow the Clerk delegated authority to make decisions on behalf of the council where such decision cannot reasonably be deferred and must be made in order to comply with a commercial or statutory deadline. The delegation does not extend to matters expressly reserved to the council in legislation or in its Standing Orders or Financial Regulations. Any decisions made under this delegation must be recorded in writing and must be published in accordance with the relevant regulations. This delegated authority ceases upon the first meeting of the council after the council meeting at which the delegation was put in place".
D. Other options have been discussed which are an amalgam of several of the above – virtual committees with a short time limited physical council meeting to agree/ratify (depending on delegation) the committee recommendations. You may have other ideas too.
We are in legal limbo land at the moment.
Government call for evidence on virtual meetings

Finally, please ensure your council responds to this call for evidence from MHCLG. It is deeply regrettable that the government has not enabled council’s ability to work virtually but perhaps as a sop they have opened a call for evidence on how virtual meetings have worked in the past year. We hope this will contribute to a thoughtful and practical approach allowing virtual meetings to be allowed again in the near future.  If your council has found virtual meetings to be useful and found more people were attending then please respond giving hard evidence (files can be uploaded). The Call is open for 12 weeks from 25th March, closing date 17th June 2021

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/local-authority-remote-meetings-call-for-evidence/local-authority-remote-meetings-call-for-evidence 

